 OFFICE OF CEMETERY OVERSIGHT
ADVISORY COUNCIL ON CEMETERY OPERATIONS

MINUTES
DATE:

September 18, 2014
TIME:

10:25 A.M. – 1:10 P.M.
PLACE:
Office of the Chief Medical Examiner, 900 W. Baltimore Street, Room 441, 

Baltimore, Maryland 21223

CALL TO ORDER
Chair Porter called the meeting to order at 10:25 a.m.  

MEMBERS PRESENT
Frank Porter, Acting Chair
Susan Cohen 

Yvonne Fisher

Marcianna Kreamer

Andrew Linthicum

David Zinner
MEMBERS ABSENT
Erich March
Harriet Suskin
Walter Tegeler 
STAFF PRESENT

Marilyn Harris-Davis, Director, Office of Cemetery Oversight
Olga Martin, Certified Public Accountant

Deborah Rappazzo, Investigator

Leila Whitley, Administrative Aide
Paulette Wirsching, Assistant Attorney General

GUEST SPEAKERS
None
VISITORS
Ruth Ann Arty – Executive Director, Maryland Board of Morticians
Hari Close – Maryland Board of Morticians

Kaija Dallessandro
Carolyn Jacobi – MBNA

Robert Silkworth – Standiford Memorials

MINUTES
Acting Chair Porter called the meeting to order.  

The minutes from April 24, 2014 were approved.
ANNOUNCEMENTS/DIRECTOR’S REPORT
John Richardson, who attended the April 24, 2014 Advisory Council meeting, is no longer with the Office of Cemetery Oversight.  There were issues with his contract which precluded him from working with the State.  Olga Martin was introduced by Director Davis and is currently serving as OCOs Certified Public Accountant, on a temporary basis, and was hired through a “temp” agency.
Rusty Barnes from Parson Cemetery in Salisbury has expressed an interest in to filling the vacancy for the non-profit cemetery position on the Advisory Council.  His name has been submitted for the position but the Office is still awaiting his official application and resume.  Kaija Dallesandro is interested in filling the vacancy for the crematory position on the Advisory Council.  Mrs. Dallesandro has submitted her application and the relevant documentation and is awaiting a decision from the Governor’s Office on appointment.  Harry Loleas, prior Commissioner to O & P is now, a consultant to Secretary Howie’s Office and reviews information regarding the Department of Labor, Licensing, and Regulation’s (DLLR) boards and commissions and makes recommendations to the Secretary for appointments.  Frank Porter is, currently, the Acting Chair of the Advisory Council and his formal letter of appointment along with the other renewal appointment letters of other Advisory Council Members is forthcoming.  A consumer member for the Advisory Council is still needed to replace David Goodman.
In an additional update, Director Harris Davis announced that John Yeatman, current owner of Southern Memorial Gardens, Belair Memorial Park, Harford Memorial Park, Lakeview Gardens, and Woodlawn Cemetery has now officially purchased Parkwood Cemetery, Hillcrest Memorial Cemetery, and Loudon Park Cemetery and Crematory.

DIRECTOR’S REPORT
Director Harris-Davis and the Investigator, Debbie Rappazzo have been “out in the field”.  During the first round of the inspections, which included five (5) crematories under the Office of Cemetery Oversight (OCO), none of the crematories passed.  Three (3) crematories in southern Maryland passed under the Board of Morticians (BOM).  Both Ms. Harris-Davis and Ms. Arty have been certified as crematory operators by both Crematory Association of North America (CANA) and National Funeral Director’s Association (NFDA).  Ms. Harris-Davis and Ms. Arty have been invited to speak at the National Citizen’s Advocacy Coalition conference in Baltimore on October 24, 2014.  The topic is Multi-Board Collaboration in Joint Rulemaking.  They are interested in the strategy utilized in drafting the Crematory Regulations.

The Death Care Regulators Association Conference is scheduled for October 27-29, 2014 in Little Rock, Arkansas.  Director Davis and Investigator Rappazzo are considering attendance pending the local workload in the Office.  The conference is usually in September but was postponed to October and that may be a busy time for consumer complaints.

Legislative proposals for 2016 were submitted to the Secretary of DLLR in June.  The legislation submitted by OCO has not yet been approved to move forward by the Governor and, consequently, cannot be discussed at this time.

INVESTIGATOR’S REPORT
Ms. Rappazzo has learned a great deal from her counterparts at the Board of Morticians (BOM), as well as from others in the industry.  Among her recent activities are attendance at Fallen Heroes Day at Dulaney Valley Memorial Gardens, Crematory Operator Training with CANA (she received her crematory operator training certificate) the Matthews Cremator Machine training, and attendance at a class on Blood Born Pathogens.  The Blood Born Pathogens Training made her aware of the various airborne viruses and diseases to which crematory operators and cemeterians may be exposed.  She was made aware of the various vaccinations which could be given in order to minimize the risk of contracting any illnesses due to such exposure.  She and the Director are considering whether or not such information and training should be required for cemeterians and crematory operators under the purvue of OCO for their protection.
Ms. Rappazzo gave a summary of the complaints that she has worked on.  The top three complaints that she has been receiving are: 1) maintenance-which are primarily due to the sinking of or damage to headstones or memorials; 2) settlement of the grave after the burial (flowers and cards not retrieved) is perceived as disrespectful to families; and 3) customer service-no response when messages are left after fees have been paid for services or burial goods as well as inappropriate comments by sales representatives or inaccurate pricing information given to the families.
Mrs. Rappazzo also reported on a disinterment that was facilitated by the Office.  A young man was buried in the wrong grave and the family wanted him disinterred to assure identity.  After the disinterment, OCO facilitated the moving of his remains to a mausoleum donated by the cemetery to the family and the family was reimbursed for the burial cost.

Mrs. Rappazzo provided a complete breakdown of complaints received Year To Date.  The Office has received 143 total complaints, year to date.  There were 46 inquiries, 97 formal complaints and 20 complaints related to religiously owned cemeteries.  Currently, 74 of the 97 formal complaints have been closed.

Ms. Rappazzo plans for the next six months to go to cemeteries and meet with management and employees to review their policies and procedures.  Moving forward, she also intends to discuss the expectations of the Office relative to cemetery inspections.
OLD BUSINESS
Pursuant to the last OCO meeting, a committee will be formed to look at what is being charged for bench right fees.  OCO has collected general price lists from licensees.  There was a lengthy discussion regarding benches, memorials, markers, and price lists.  The discussion was focused on the care for markers and memorials; which are purchased from an outside source, who is responsible for the care; the type of foundation for a marker or memorial; the amount of money to be collected and not being trusted and consumer protection.  OCO in conjunction with this committee, will perform an analysis to discern the level of consistency in pricing as well as whether or not all information is being accurately disclosed.  Specific attention will be paid to the charging of bench rite fees in order for the Office to have ample information to consider the validity of this charge.
NEW BUSINESS
The Consumer Committee members to review and analyze General Price Lists are David Zinner, Yvonne Fisher, Susan Cohen, and Harriet Suskin.  There will also be an Issues Committee that will consist of Andrew Linthicum, Erich March, and Yvonne Fisher, and Susan Cohen will serve as a consultant. 
The public attendees were given an opportunity to introduce themselves and bring up any issues for the Council’s consideration.  Ms. Arty, Executive Director of the BOM, advised the Council that they are in the process of implementing the new Transport Regulations.  Carolyn Jacobi, Executive Director of Eternal Justice expressed her continued concern about bench rite fees and their irregular implementation.  Mr. Robert Silkworth, owner of Standiford Memorials shares the cons of Mrs. Jacobi and they both offered to serve as subject experts to the Consumer Committee.  Director Harris Davis said the she projects that the Committee will have a preliminary analysis in 90 days.
Marci Kreamer is not renewing her term but is willing to a consultant to the Advisory Council.

ADJOURNMENT

A motion was made to adjourn. The motion passed unanimously and the meeting adjourned at 1:10 p.m.
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